

Journalism Practice



ISSN: (Print) (Online) Journal homepage: www.tandfonline.com/journals/rjop20

"You Feel Like You Don't Have the Freedom to Do Your Work": Exploring Fijian Women Journalists' Experiences of Sexual Harassment

Folker Hanusch, Shailendra Singh, Birte Leonhardt & Geraldine Panapasa

To cite this article: Folker Hanusch, Shailendra Singh, Birte Leonhardt & Geraldine Panapasa (19 Feb 2024): "You Feel Like You Don't Have the Freedom to Do Your Work": Exploring Fijian Women Journalists' Experiences of Sexual Harassment, Journalism Practice, DOI: 10.1080/17512786.2024.2317815

To link to this article: https://doi.org/10.1080/17512786.2024.2317815

<u></u>	© 2024 The Author(s). Published by Informa UK Limited, trading as Taylor & Francis Group
	Published online: 19 Feb 2024.
	Submit your article to this journal $oldsymbol{\mathbb{Z}}$
hh	Article views: 1380
α	View related articles 🗗
CrossMark	View Crossmark data ☑







"You Feel Like You Don't Have the Freedom to Do Your Work": Exploring Fijian Women Journalists' Experiences of **Sexual Harassment**

Folker Hanusch^a, Shailendra Singh^b, Birte Leonhardt^a and Geraldine Panapasa^b

^aUniversity of Vienna, Vienna, Austria; ^bThe University of the South Pacific, Suva, Fiji

ABSTRACT

The topic of violence against women in journalism has received growing attention in scholarship, especially in terms of digital forms of harassment. At the same time, many women journalists continue to experience direct forms of harassment in the pursuit of their work. Focusing on the Pacific Island nation of Fiji, this study contributes to scholarship on sexual harassment in journalism by examining the experiences of more than 40 journalists, employing both a standardized survey and in-depth interviews. Our findings demonstrate how widespread sexual harassment is, with colleagues and superiors, as well as politicians and businesspeople the most frequent culprits. Women journalists report a harrowing range of cases, and the results show that inadequate safeguards contribute to sexual harassment's wideranging effect on their personal and professional lives.

ARTICLE HISTORY

Received 10 May 2023 Accepted 6 February 2024

KEYWORDS

Sexual; harassment; Fiji; iournalist: gender: discrimination

Introduction

The safety of journalists has received increasing attention in global scholarship in recent years. With journalists exposed to a whole range of different types of violence, numerous studies have begun to document the nature of such violence and its effects (e.g., Carlsson and Pöyhtäri 2017; Cottle, Sambrook, and Mosdell 2016; Hughes and Márquez-Ramírez 2017; Larsen, Fadnes, and Krøvel 2021). This is important because of evidence that "direct and indirect forms of violence hamper journalistic professional practice, produces a chilling effect upon colleagues and, ultimately, limits press freedom and the right to information" (Brambila and Hughes 2019, 1). Of notable concern has been the role that harassment—defined as any "unwanted abusive behavior" (Miller 2021, 4)—plays in impacting journalists (e.g., Chen et al. 2020; Lewis, Zamith, and Coddington 2020; Waisbord 2020).

Scholarship has examined different manifestations of structural violence within the field of journalism. Prominent areas of concern are the prevalence of sexual harassment targeting women within newsrooms (Brambila and Hughes 2019; Jamil 2023; North 2016) as well as freelance journalists (Harris et al. 2020) or even structural gender discrimination (e.g., Jamil 2020). This continuous and often invisible experience of sexual violence, which is part of the sexual violence continuum (Kelly 2013), remains a pressing issue in journalism, and it persits in numerous countries and media systems. Yet, there are still some understudied regions of the world, such as the Pacific Islands region, which has also more generally received little attention in global scholarship.

This article reports the results of an in-depth study of sexual harassment experienced by women journalists in Fiji. While small by global standards, the country plays a leading role in the Pacific Islands as its second-largest economy (after Papua New Guinea) and it being the base of important regional governmental, economic, educational and media institutions. Further, Fiji provides an interesting context given it is a patriarchal society but more than 50% of its journalists are women. Based on a standardized survey of 42 former and current women journalists, as well as in-depth interviews with 23 of them, we find that sexual harassment is concerningly widespread in Fiji and has worrying consequences.

Discrimination of Female Journalists

Journalism has long been considered a male-dominated profession (North 2016), even though recent years have seen some change, with increasing numbers of countries and newsrooms experiencing a surge in women joining the profession, narrowing the gender gap (Byerly and IWMF 2011; Hanitzsch et al. 2019). However, this numerical progress has typically not resulted in women being less disadvantaged, with the news industry still largely dominated by male norms and standards. In many countries, "hegemonic masculinity" (North 2016, 61) "maintain[s] and create[s] organizational cultures that keep women subordinated and marginalized" (Pease and Velazquez 1993, 342). Gender hierarchical relations can still be found, keeping the journalistic field male-connoted and structured by corresponding social practices (Klaus and Lünenborg 2013). Given that the female gender is accordingly perceived as a deviation from the norm when gender is addressed communicatively (Scholl 2008), a gender-stereotypical habitus still operates in journalism (Bourdieu 1980; Weish 2003). This leads to a power imbalance between men and women that discriminates against women in the workforce (North 2016; Weish 2003).

This discrimination manifests in a variety of ways, which includes the silencing of women (Valencia-Forrester, Backhaus, and Stewart 2020) and the fact women are much less likely to be in leadership positions even where gender balance is increasing (Eddy et al. 2022). Women journalists' careers are constrained by the hegemonically male workplace culture (North 2009; Ross 2014; Van Zoonen 1998), a lack of equal opportunity policies (Byerly and IWMF 2011; Robinson 2005; Ross 2014), a lack of workplace flexibility for women with childcare obligations (MEAA/IFJ 1996; North 2012), as well as the allocation of lower-prestige soft news stories to female journalists (North 2016; Ross and Carter 2011; Van Zoonen 1998). As in many other professions, there is also a large gender pay gap in journalism (Byerly and McGraw 2020).

Another important form of discrimination is sexual harassment in journalism. The term sexual harassment itself is somewhat recent and was first used by the feminist Catherine Mackinnon in 1979 (North 2016; Thornton 2002). It covers any unwanted conduct of sexual nature (North 2012; Rego 2018), including physical acts, verbal behavior, gestures,



written or graphic material, psychological or emotional harassment (e.g, Barton and Storm 2014; Gruber 1992; North 2012; North 2016; Till 1980).

In the following, we discuss existing scholarship on sexual harassment in journalism in a global context and in the Pacific Islands, as well as the consequences that sexual harassment may have for affected female journalists.

Sexual Harassment of Female Journalists in a Global Context

Numerous studies have shown how women are discriminated against and disadvantaged across various occupations and eventually even become targets of sexual harassment, including in health care (e.g., Acquadro Maran, Varetto, and Civilotti 2022), varying leadership positions (McLaughlin, Uggen, and Blackstone 2012), as well as journalism (North 2016). These issues are particularly evident in what are considered male-dominated industries (McLaughlin, Uggen, and Blackstone 2012). In journalism, the "feminization of journalism" (Klaus and Lünenborg 2013, 79) has brought with it a spotlight on the working conditions of women journalists and their experiences with sexual assault in the workplace. As a result, incidents of sexual harassment have become more public. An increasing number of women journalists have begun to detail their experiences of sexual harassment in the workplace in autobiographical accounts (e.g., Carlson 2017; Haussegger 2005; Trioli 1996). Further, cases of sexual harassment have been reported more prominently in the mainstream media (e.g., Leaver 2014; Lorenz 2023; North 2016). In general, however, sexual harassment has been an issue that media coverage portrays as happening in other industries (e.g., Toscano 2014), while news reports rarely raise attention to incidents within the media's own ranks (Jamil 2020; Koirala 2020; North 2009; Walsh-Childers, Chance, and Herzog 1996).

Existing scholarship suggests that the problem of sexual harassment is concerningly widespread. A survey of nearly 1000 women in the news media across the globe showed two-thirds had experienced some kind of intimidation, threats, or abuse in the workplace (Barton and Storm 2014). Half of the surveyed female journalists stated they had specifically experienced sexual harassment in the work context, with 14% even reporting they had experienced sexual violence at work (Barton and Storm 2014). Perpetrators included both people inside news organizations and outside, such as news sources. The most common perpetrators included superiors, co-workers, interviewees, government officials, police officers, and subordinates (Barton and Storm 2014). However, only about one-fifth of cases were ever reported (Barton and Storm 2014) and organizational policies to protect personal safety or provide emotional support or professional counseling to targets of harassment or workplace violence were rare. Thus, sexual harassment of women journalists often remains unrecognized and unaddressed (Hersch 2015). These findings are supported by a number of other, more recent studies (e.g., Boateng and Lauk 2021; Jamil 2020; Miller and Lewis 2022; Strang et al. 2013; Zhong, Kebbell, and Webster 2020).

Consequences of Sexual Harassment

Sexual harassment is primarily about power, not sex, which leads women to see sexual harassment as the price they must pay to work in a male-dominated industry (North 2016). Consequently, sexual harassment is often endured and accepted by women, with the vast majority of cases neither reported nor addressed (North 2016). Reasons for this include that those affected do not see a benefit in reporting the incident, they fear victimization, feel they can handle the situation themselves or that they consider the experienced harassment as not serious enough to report it formally (North 2012; North 2016). Ultimately, this results in a spiral of silence: By remaining silent about their experiences of sexual harassment in the workplace, a kind of "muzzling effect" (Neuwirth et al. 2007) occurs. Hence, when those affected by sexual harassment feel their concerns are unimportant or not significant enough to be heard, they withdraw and silently endure the situation, leading to a vicious cycle that becomes increasingly difficult to escape from (Neuwirth et al. 2007).

This is a phenomenon that continues today, as Møller Hartley and Askanius (2021) show when they discuss patterns of silence around sexual violence in the context of the #metoo movement. Thus, there is still a "code of silence" (Olsen 2021), or even "culture of silence" (Møller Hartley and Askanius, 43) around sexual violence against women, which makes it difficult for women to report incidents. However, just because women rarely report sexual harassment, this does not mean these incidents have no consequences for those affected. Several studies have found that sexual harassment in journalism can have both emotional and psychological effects (e.g., Barton and Storm 2014; McDonald and Charlesworth 2013), with many female journalists placing blame primarily on themselves when such incidents happen (Barton and Storm 2014). Possible consequences of sexual harassment include the lowering of women's self-esteem, that they feel undermined in their workplace, do not see themselves as equal participants in the organization, and may suffer from serious depression (McDonald and Charlesworth 2013; North 2016). For example, more than half of female journalists surveyed in Australia reported they had experienced psychological trauma as a result of workplace harassment with lasting impacts on their work (North 2012). Almost one-quarter had left a job in the media as they felt they had been discriminated against in their chances for promotion (North 2012). Despite the serious situation of everyday sexual harassment of women in journalism, it is especially women who can help and support each other, eventually increasing success among colleagues (Valencia-Forrester, Backhaus, and Stewart 2020), with women confronting discriminatory behavior and employing and sharing strategies to survive in hegemonic male cultures (North 2009).

Sexual Harassment of Female Journalists in Oceania

In line with the global growth of studies into sexual harassment in journalism, there has been some increased attention in the Oceania region, albeit with a predominant focus on the largest country, Australia (e.g., North 2012; North 2016; Valencia-Forrester, Backhaus, and Stewart 2020). As early as 1996, an industry report found there was a significant and alarming level of gender discrimination in Australian newsrooms, with sexual harassment regarded a systemic problem (MEAA/IFJ 1996). At a rate of 57%, sexual harassment in Australian newsrooms was about twice as common as in the general workforce (Australian Human Rights Commission 2004; North 2012). Roughly 10 years ago, North (2012) showed that sexual harassment in the workplace had increased between 1996 and 2012.

Other studies from the region have examined violence against women in Melanesia and primarily focus on cultural causes, development interventions, and the links between constructions of masculinity and violence (Valencia-Forrester, Backhaus, and Stewart 2020), recognizing a power imbalance between men and women and a "troubled masculinity" (Zimmer-Tamakoshi 2012, 74). This ultimately leads to gender-based violence, which is still a reality across Oceanian countries, many of which are patriarchal societies (Ellsberg et al. 2008; Heard et al. 2020; Mitchell and Bennett 2020; Onyeke 2010; Valencia-Forrester, Backhaus, and Stewart 2020). As a consequence, women in journalism face challenges such as difficulties in advancing to middle and senior management or their voices being silenced either by having their content reproduced by men, female reporters not getting credit for their stories, or not getting access to sources in the first place (Valencia-Forrester, Backhaus, and Stewart 2020).

In Papua New Guinea there have been significant concerns about workplace culture and the insufficient handling of sexual harassment reports (ABC International Development 2018). Respondents to a survey of broadcast, print and online media in the country noted "safety concerns, lack of managerial and organizational support for effective safety practices and extensive accounts of harassment and sexual harassment in the experiences of women journalists" (ABC International Development 2018, 2). These fault lines could be linked to women's weaker status in the male-dominated industry, with the report noting that the organizations' failure to implement and enforce appropriate policies made women feel that safety was not the highest priority (ABC International Development 2018).

In Fiji specifically, there has been very little research on the role that sexual harassment plays in the country's news media, even though women represent nearly half the journalistic workforce (Singh and Hanusch 2021). The Fiji Women's Rights Movement conducted two broader reports in 2002 and 2016, which showed a fairly high incidence of sexual harassment against female workers in general (33% in 2002, 20% in 2016). The 2016 report surveyed 1000 women across various sectors in Fiji's employment hubs of Suva, Nadi, Lautoka and Labasa and found various manifestations of sexual harassment (Fiji Women's Rights Movement 2016). Half the respondents experienced more than one type of sexual harassment, with younger women and women in junior/middle management most likely to be affected. While 62% of respondents mentioned their employer had a sexual harassment policy, the rest stated that such a policy either did not exist or they did not know of its existence. This resulted in a staggering 82% of the sexual harassment cases being left unreported. Of those women who did report sexual harassment, 13% were told to deal with it themselves, meaning they received no support from the workplace in dealing with the incident or taking future action against perpetrators. In only half the cases (51%) was the offender disciplined, warned, suspended or fired (Fiji Women's Rights Movement 2016). Studies related to specifically journalism have highlighted that female reporters often fear for their safety while working and that management and organizational support for effective safety practices to prevent sexual harassment is lacking (Valencia-Forrester, Backhaus, and Stewart 2020). Crucially, many organizations fail to adopt, implement, or enforce better support for women. This results in threats and violence remaining a daily problem for many female journalists in the Pacific region (Valencia-Forrester, Backhaus, and Stewart 2020).

While research is increasing in both the larger, more developed countries of the Global North (Baker and Rodrigues 2022; North 2016; Posetti et al. 2021), as well as in the Global South (Baker, González de Bustamante, and Relly 2023; Blumell, Mulupi, and Arafat 2023; Boateng and Lauk 2021; Jamil 2020; Jamil 2023; Sreedharan, Thorsen, and Gouthi 2020), there is still a lack of comprehensive evidence from the Pacific Islands region. For this reason, we focus on Fiji, the second-largest country in the region, to better understand the phenomenon and contribute crucial evidence to the global debate about sexual harassment in journalism.

To do so, we developed the following three research questions:

RQ 1: What is the prevalence and nature of sexual harassment against female journalists in Fiji?

RQ 2: What is the impact of sexual harassment on the professional and personal lives of those who are targeted?

RQ 3: How do Fiji media organizations deal with cases of sexual harassment? What are the reporting mechanisms, if any, and how effective are they?

Methods

To address the research questions, we applied a mixed methods approach, combining a standardized survey with in-depth interviews. Given the complex and sensitive nature of sexual harassment, this mix of methods allowed us a both a broad overview of the extent of the problem in Fijian media, as well as the opportunity to probe in-depth specific cases of harassment. In order to reach a broad population, and due to the relatively small number of Fijian journalists overall (Singh and Hanusch 2021), we decided to include both current and former journalists. We used non-probability purposive sampling, whereby researchers use professional expertise, institutional knowledge and industry contacts to select samples and information-rich case studies related to the problem under investigation (Ayhan 2011). Because of social distancing measures in place at the time as a result of the Covid-19 pandemic, most of the research was conducted online.

First, we distributed an online survey via Google Docs in early August 2021 to the potential respondents we had identified. Participants were provided with an information sheet containing details about the nature and the purpose of the survey. They were guaranteed complete confidentiality, with the option of withdrawing from the survey at any time of their choosing. Ethical clearance was received from the University of the South Pacific (SPACE 11/21).

Measures

The questionnaire included definitions of sexual harassment in different forms, based on the ILO guidelines (International Labour Organisation 2019). Sexual harassment was thus defined as any unwanted conduct of a sexual nature, including: *Physical*: unwelcome touching in a sexual manner — kissing, patting, pinching, glancing or lustful staring; *Verbal*: unwelcome comments about the private life or a body part or person's appearance, sexually suggestive jokes and comments; *Gestural*: sexually suggestive body language and or gestures, repeated winks, gestures with fingers, and licking lips;

Written/graphic: the display of pornographic materials, sexually explicit pictures, screen savers or posters, harassment via emails and other modes of electronic communication; Psychological/emotional: persistent proposals and unwelcome requests, unwanted invitations to go out on dates, insults, taunts or innuendo of a sexual nature. The guestions for both the survey and the in-depth interviews were developed from the extensive literature discussed earlier.

Sample Parameters

The survey was live between August 3 and December 11, 2021, and received a total of 42 valid responses during that time. This included 20 current, as well as 22 former journalists, a response rate of 33%. The mean age of our respondents was 33.2 years (SD = 8.09), and a median age of 32. Respondents had worked in journalism between one and 30 years, and on average 8.3 years (SD = 6.67, median 7 years). These figures are in line with recent research on journalists in Fiji in general (Singh and Hanusch 2021). The vast majority of respondents worked in print journalism (80.5%), while 39% also worked in online and 34% in broadcast journalism (multiple mentions were possible). Seven in ten (71.5%) of our respondents were based in Suva, the country's largest city and most dominant media center. When asked how knowledgeable the respondents thought they were about sexual harassment, after reading the definitions of harassment, three-quarters (76.2%) said they were either a lot or completely knowledgeable. A further 19% felt they were somewhat knowledgeable, while 4.8% said they were only a little knowledgeable.

The in-depth interviews took place between October 7 and November 10, 2021. A select number of respondents who had completed the standard survey were approached to take part in the in-depth interviews. Of the 23 respondents, there were 13 current and 10 former journalists. The interview sample included senior, mid-career, and junior-level journalists to provide a good cross-section of work experience and viewpoints. The youngest respondent was 22 and the oldest 51 years of age. They had worked in Fiji's major news media organizations and were able to speak authoritatively about the subject matter, based on personal experiences.

Local Context

While small by global standards, Fiji has the Pacific Islands region's largest and most varied media system, which includes two newspapers, two commercial TV and one commercial radio stations, as well as a state-owned national broadcaster (Singh and Hanusch 2021). While a level of press freedom persists, this has repeatedly come under pressure following a series of military coups that started in 1987, with the most recent occurring in 2006 (Singh 2021). There are only around 100 journalists in the country, yet this is considerably more than in many other Pacific Islands nations (Singh and Hanusch 2021). Women have represented around 50% of the journalistic workforce for quite some decades (Layton 1992; Singh and Hanusch 2021) indicating that our survey sample while perhaps comparatively small overall, actually covers quite a large number of the population of women journalists. In general, Fijian journalists are young by global and even regional standards, with the average age just 33 years and a correspondingly

short experience of roughly eight years. Journalists are also well educated, with nearly nine in ten receiving some tertiary education, even if only half have actually completed a tertiary degree (Singh and Hanusch 2021). While there are substantial numbers of women in the journalistic workforce in the broader Pacific Island region, they are still disadvantaged in terms of power. The most recent study found that one-third of Fijian women journalists were in some kind of managerial role—which was actually far more than any other country in the region (Singh and Hanusch 2021).

In general, the news media in the Pacific Islands are affected by a range of cultural, political and economic challenges. These include small advertising markets, limited profit margins, low salaries, high staff turnover rates, and a typically young, inexperienced and underqualified journalist corps (Singh 2020). The military coups have left a damaging and lasting impact on the media sector. They triggered a brain-drain in various professions, including journalism, and led to harsher restrictions on the news media, culminating in the punitive Fiji Media Industry Development Act in June 2010. This act, which was repealed only recently in 2023, was blamed for a chilling effect on journalism and fostering a culture of self-censorship (Singh 2020).

Fiji is a male-dominated society with a patriarchal culture, and research into the construction of gender norms in the militarization of Fiji through the coups is said to have accentuated these traits, including intimate partner violence (Tagicakibau 2018). The brutal murder of Fijian journalist and women's rights advocate Losana McGowan in a domestic violence incident in 2015 shocked the nation. The Fijian Media Association president at the time, Ricardo Morris, stated that Ms McGowan's death was confronting for all journalists who report on domestic violence cases on a daily basis. He added that her death showed the existence of domestic violence in the industry and the need for colleagues to support each other (International Federation of Journalists 2015).

Results

Sexual Harassment in the Workplace

Experiences of sexual harassment were staggeringly common among our respondents. More than eight in ten (83.3%) said they had been sexually harassed at their workplace, with 59.5% saying it had occurred more than once. Only 16.7% said they had never experienced sexual harassment. The most common form of sexual harassment in the workplace was of a verbal nature (Table 1). All of the respondents who had experienced any of the five forms of harassment said they had experienced such unwelcome comments. Gestural sexual harassment was also common, and, particularly concerning, four in ten respondents said they had experienced physical sexual harassment.

Because we were particularly interested in the extent to which journalists experienced sexual harassment from fellow employees, we asked respondents whether any colleagues

Table 1. Forms of sexual harassment in the workplace (N = 35).

	 •	
Verbal		100%
Gestural		60%
Physical		42.9%
Written/Graphic		28.6%
Psychological		27.8%

had made direct sexual remarks to them or told jokes or stories to them which they found offensive. Four in five (81%) said that this had been the case. Indirect offensive sexual remarks or jokes or stories told within earshot of respondents were also common at 73.8%. Journalists at the same level of seniority were the most frequent culprits of such behavior, with 57.1% experiencing direct remarks and 61.9% indirect remarks from journalists employed at the same rank. Worryingly, however, sexual remarks are also frequently made by superiors. Nearly half (45.2%) had experienced direct remarks, and 33.3% indirect remarks of such nature from their boss or immediate supervisor. Only 9.5% of respondents reported direct sexual remarks from junior colleagues, though nearly twice as many (16.7%) reported indirect remarks from this group.

By far the most common manifestations of sexual harassment were comments about their dress and appearance, but also crude, sexual jokes (Table 2).

Of those who had experienced sexual harassment, all said they had received comments about their dress and appearance, and only two had not been told crude, sexual jokes. These incidents were affirmed in our in-depth interviews. One respondent recalled that she and her female colleagues were frequently subjected to jokes of a sexual nature and told to "chill" when they expressed disapproval. Another respondent felt this kind of behavior had been normalized, leaving her disillusioned with her work. Junior journalists felt particularly vulnerable as they did not know about sexual harassment, were new to the workplace, desperate to fit in, and under pressure to produce news stories on a daily basis. One respondent said she tolerated the jokes in an attempt to maintain good work relationships, but this only led to jokes becoming more sexual in nature over time. Another respondent said:

I had accepted it as the norm ... lighthearted moments to share laughter given the Fijian style of joking and spoiling each other. At times it does get physical. They would do it jokingly. I would get hugs from the back and when I resisted, he told me to just relax; it's just a hug.

Nearly half of respondents were also subjected to inappropriate touching, and the same number had been the subject of inappropriate texts and phone calls. One respondent said: "He would always hit my butt ... it became more frequent, slap and grab, bump my boobs, intentionally walking to me, brushing up and ass grabbing, but no poking." Another said that despite her telling her colleague she was not interested, "he kept pushing until the day he started sending nude photos of his private parts to me, thinking it would arouse me."

Even the promise of work-related benefits in exchange for sexual favors appeared to be not completely out of the question. Two respondents had been offered a promotion, another two a salary increase, and yet another two had been lured with the promise of a new job offer. Nine respondents also reported having been offered exclusive stories

Table 2. Manifestations of sexual harassment in the workplace (N = 35).

Comments about dress and appearance	100%
Crude, sexual jokes	94.3%
Inappropriate touching	45.7%
Texts and phone calls	45.7%

or interviews in exchange for sexual favors. The insidious nature of such proposals is illustrated by one respondent telling of how the CEO of a company behaved toward her when on assignment:

Before the interview the CEO started admiring my appearance, my Fijian buiniga (hair) and so forth. He did ask for my number which I gave. From that time until December 2017, this CEO started asking me over the phone about my private life. He requested me to go out for dates and have sex with him to get money and a front-page story.

Another respondent talked of the time she was sent to interview a senior member of the government who had said he would talk only to her:

Upon arriving there, I was taken into his office where the blinds were down and where I sat through an hour of questions about who I was sleeping with, whether I had a boyfriend and remarks about my looks, my legs and it followed with a proposal of a long-term sexual relationship.

A former journalist said it was actually quite common that newsrooms would strategically use the fact that some interviewees preferred female journalists in order to get stories. "This often happens when the company you work for is trying to get a particular story and seems futile. Women are then used as weapons to lure men and at the end get the story."

Sexual Harassment on Assignment

For Fijian women journalists, being sexually harassed while they are out on the job reporting is also a very common experience. Nearly three in five (57.1%) respondents said they had faced such harassment either sometimes or often. Only six journalists (14.3%) said they had never experienced sexual harassment while on assignment. The two most common types were similar to harassment in the workplace (Table 3). All respondents reported having been verbally harassed, with three in five reporting gestural harassment. Like in the workplace, around one-quarter also reported having been the target of written or graphic harassment. The levels of psychological and particularly physical harassment were, however, much lower.

The most frequent offenders of sexual harassment while on assignment were business people and politicians—powerful figures in society who were evidently trying to abuse their positions (Table 4). More than half of respondents reported harassment from one of these two groups, but community leaders were also the culprits in one-third of respondents' cases, with athletes and religious figures less frequently involved. Other minor mentions included members of the public, defense force personnel, farmers, and journalists from other media companies. One of our interviews even revealed that a journalist, who had been sent to an isolated location to cover an event, was molested by a security guard under the pretext of helping her.

Table 3. Forms of sexual harassment in the workplace (N = 36).

Verbal	100%
Gestural	61.1%
Written/Graphic	25%
Psychological	8.3%
Physical	5.6%

Table 4. Sources of sexual harassment while on assignment (N = 36).

Businessmen	58.3
Politicians	52.8
Community leaders	33.3
Athletes	16.7
Religious figures	5.6

In our in-depth interviews, respondents expanded on these incidents, with one respondent talking about how in 2015 she interviewed a permanent secretary whose eves "locked on my cleavage." and a government minister who "sat so close to me, putting his hand around me." She said she felt angry at the lack of respect for her as a journalist, and as a woman. Another journalist encountered a senior government ministry official who insisted on being interviewed outside his office and proceeded to grope her during the interview. Following that incident, she felt too traumatized to write the story.

Respondents particularly recalled incidents during the early stage of their careers. One journalist was sent to cover formal events and functions, where she experienced men rubbing against her, handshakes that took longer than necessary and invitations to after-event rendezvous. Another respondent only had four months of experience when she went to interview a manager at a major multinational corporation in Fiji, who asked that they go somewhere else to talk privately, then proceeded to ask her about her private life, while inviting her for drinks. When she declined, he stopped responding to her guestions, and broke off all contact. Another journalist recalled feeling "very uncomfortable," when a "respected" religious leader started calling her "darling": "I ignored it at first, because some old people call young girls dear and darling, but he said he really feels good talking to me, and I don't think he meant it in a polite way."

Such behavior was commonly reported during our interviews, and many sources even tried to take things further. One respondent said she would be invited on dates, and also received inappropriate messages. One person she interviewed stalked her for months on Facebook: "This type of thing would happen perhaps once a month ... and I was a journalist for years. There were other young female journalists looking up to these men and they treated them in the same way." Respondents recalled frequent offers of gifts and propositions. One was offered expensive gifts by a "very well-known personality": "He asked me what kind of outfits I liked. He invited me for (the Hindu festival) Diwali and offered to buy me a dress for the occasion."

Difficulties for women sports journalists in terms of sexual harassment from sources have already been detailed in the literature (Everbach 2018; Hardin and Shain 2005; Schoch 2013), and it appears this is no less the case in Fiji. Female sports journalists, both photographers and reporters, were the prime targets of certain male athletes, sports officials and fans. One respondent recalled facing comments of a sexual nature on almost every sports assignment, from both players and spectators. Likewise, another said she would get Viber messages from players, and even management, including "sexting." Some athletes would ask to be interviewed at their homes, where she would be offered drinks. Yet another recalled being groped at a volleyball match by some men who made lewd comments: "I cried in the van as I was shocked. The guys said to suck it up as it was part of the job."



Reporting Sexual Harassment

While being harassed appears to be a common experience for Fijian female journalists, far from all actually report such behavior, with 45.7% of respondents saying they reported any incidents of workplace harassment. While this means not even half the cases were reported, it is still a much larger number than reported in previous studies in other countries. For example, a study across various sectors of Fiji had shown only 18% of those who were the target of sexual harassment had reported it, while in relation to journalism this number has also been reported to be as low as 20% (Barton and Storm 2014) or, in the case of Australia, even only 13% (North 2012). In terms of sexual harassment experienced while on assignment, however, only one-fifth (19.4%) of our respondents reported the case. The main reasons for not reporting sexual harassment vary, with the most common reason feelings of shame or embarrassment, followed by fear of reprisals or victimization (Table 5).

But a lack of confidence in the reporting system was particularly relevant as a reason for not reporting harassment in the workplace. Less frequent reasons were that respondents said they had been too busy to report the harassment, or felt it was not serious enough.

This was despite the fact the vast majority of respondents (85.7%) said their organization had a sexual harassment policy. Yet when asked how aware their fellow employees were of this policy, one-third (33.3%) said they had zero or little awareness, while just over half (52.8%) said they had at least adequate awareness. Three-quarters (76.2%) said they knew how and where to make sexual misconduct complaints, but many felt their workplace did not have sufficient safeguards against sexual harassment. One-third (36.6%) felt their workplace had none or only few safeguards, while 29.2% thought there were a lot of safeguards in place. Only 16.7% of respondents said their organization provided stress counseling in such cases, and a mere 9.5% said their workplace had never held training on the topic of sexual assault and misconduct. This indicates that guarding against sexual harassment is not a priority for many workplaces.

When sexual harassment had been reported, 32.1% of respondents said they were not satisfied with the management response at all, and a further 17.9% were only a little satisfied. One in five (21.4%) were moderately and 10.7% fully satisfied. The most common response to reports of misconduct against fellow employees was a warning (52.9%). Suspensions or contract terminations were very rare, which may explain why complainants were often not satisfied with the response.

Again, our interviews shed further light on these aspects. In a number of cases, the lack of reporting mechanisms, or the lack of knowledge that they may exist, discouraged those affected from lodging complaints. Concerns that their complaints would not be treated

Table 5. Reasons for not reporting sexual harassment.

	In the workplace	On assignment
Ashamed or embarrassed	38.9%	24.1%
Fear of reprisals or victimization	33.3%	20.7%
No confidence in reporting system	33.3%	10.3%
Too busy	27.8%	10.3%
It wasn't serious enough	22.2%	13.8%
No mechanism for reporting	16.7%	17.2%

seriously or would not be acted upon because some of the perpetrators were prominent figures, also discouraged respondents. One respondent said: "If I had a chance to report the incidents, I would have done it. I would report it if I was provided the right support to do it." One respondent said she had to seek outside counseling since none was available at her workplace. Those who did complain felt they were not always treated seriously, especially in the case of non-physical sexual harassment, which was often passed off as joking or bantering. One respondent stated that sexual jokes and innuendos were "just normal and part of the work life." Male supervisors treated verbal harassment as "lighthearted moments" and would join in. One respondent said she was told she needed to develop a "thick skin" as she was in the media industry.

The consequences of this could be severe. One respondent felt it was a dangerous trend that only encouraged the perpetrators: "What starts as harassment quickly escalates to assault when the perpetrators feel protected by a newsroom that puts skill above values." In some cases, even the more serious incidents involving physical sexual harassment were dismissed when reported. The respondent who had been attacked by the security guard said she was actually blamed when she reported the incident: "They blamed me for wearing a skirt. They blamed me because I didn't ask the driver to wait for me even though I did. They blamed me for accepting the assignment." Another respondent added: "The higher-ups should take serious action ... they should also have the initiative to follow through with the police if the matter is reported."

Impact of Sexual Harassment

A culture of silence exists around sexual harassment, with 42.5% of our respondents saying they had never shared their experiences as a target of sexual harassment with anyone, prior to participating in our survey. Only around one-third (31.6%) had received any form of counseling, which even though comparable to the situation in other countries around the globe (Barton and Storm 2014), points to a continuing inadequate management response. The most pronounced impact was mentally or psychologically, with 42.9% reporting a strong negative impact in this regard (Table 6). But the impact was also strongly negative on respondents' personal (38.1%) and professional (30.6%) lives. Physical impact was mentioned less frequently, with 38.1% reporting no impact at all in this regard, although still nearly two in five reported moderate or strong negative impact.

In the in-depth interviews, respondents said they felt afraid, demeaned, depressed and demoralized. They did not feel like coming to work, and those that did turn up, found it hard to concentrate. They dreaded having to face the perpetrators again, whether they were a workmate, or someone they had to interact with in the course of their reporting.

Table 6. Impact of sexual harassment.

	М	SD	% moderate or strong negative impact
Mentally/Psychologically	2.92	1.19	52.4
Personally	2.72	1.19	45.2
Professionally	2.69	1.06	52.8
Physically	2.28	1.28	38.1

Note: Means calculated on the basis of a four-point scale, where 1 was no impact at all, 2 slight negative impact, 3 moderate negative impact and 4 strong negative impact.



One respondent said she felt "uncomfortable" and "angry" because of the lack of respect for women.

You feel like you don't have the freedom to do your work and execute it to the best of your ability because at the back of your mind, you know that someone's eyes are going to be on you in the most disgusting way.

One respondent who started to avoid certain assignments said it was because she felt "scared most of the time." She felt she was not progressing at work and took to drinking as a coping mechanism. For another, the stress took a mental toll, and caused her to leave the industry: "Your mind and body just shut down and you don't want to get out of bed." The respondent who had been attacked by a security guard said she no longer wanted to interview men, unless it was in a public setting. She eventually guit her job.

According to one respondent, the sexual harassment she experienced affected her "whole being" — her work, her personal life and her relationships with others. At one point she refused to talk to most men because she felt unsafe around them. She resorted exclusively to phone interviews because she was frightened to meet strangers in person. A sports journalist said she became too shy and scared to even enter a sports venue. Her performance at work suffered as a result:

I recall on Sunday I was covering a football match at the National Stadium ... the sexual comments from the crowd and the reserve players shook me up. My hands were shaking so much that I couldn't control the camera, and my footage was not the quality to be shown on national television.

Some respondents pointed out that the problem goes beyond the newsroom and is rooted in Fiji's patriarchal society. One said she felt it started from how people had been brought up, and the mindset that women were inferior to men, with the woman's role that of the homemaker: "When they see us out there in field, reporting on issues, I guess it's something that bruises their egos. They objectify us for pleasure." These views were echoed by another respondent, who also believed that it "starts from the home": "Young boys must be taught about the right and wrong." These responses suggest that sexual harassment could, in part, stem from deeply rooted attitudes in society and while efforts by individual sectors and organizations to counter the problem is required, the situation also calls for broader, national attention.

Discussion

Overall, our findings suggest that Fijian women journalists are acutely aware of and negatively affected by sexual harassment in their work. Within the newsroom, such violence toward women appears widespread, with colleagues and supervisors being the main culprits, harassing women verbally by commenting about their appearance or making sexual jokes and remarks. But inappropriate physical touching, text messages or phone calls are also extremely common. Outside their immediate newsroom environment, women journalists are not spared from sexual harassment either. While on assignment, many experience it primarily at the hands of politicians and business people, who are usually in a position of power. Sexual harassment has many different facets and manifests itself differently depending on the context (e.g., Barton and Storm 2014; North 2016). Yet, in all cases it results in constraints and discrimination against women in their daily work lives (North 2016: Weish 2003).

Our results support previous studies' findings that, particularly in male-dominated work environments such as journalism, power imbalances between men and women can eventually result in sexual harassment (Acquadro Maran, Varetto, and Civilotti 2022; McLaughlin, Uggen, and Blackstone 2012; North 2016). The imbalance of power and male hegemony in the newsroom is exploited (Barton and Storm 2014; McLaughlin, Uggen, and Blackstone 2012), for example, by offering female journalists access to better stories or sources in exchange for sexual favors. Likewise, on assignment, the most prevalent perpetrators were particularly influential individuals, such as businessmen or politicians, who crossed the boundaries of professional cooperation by, for instance, inviting female journalists on dates or sending them inappropriate messages. Our findings are consistent with previous studies which have demonstrated that sexual harassment is primarily perpetrated by powerful male counterparts, such as supervisors, bosses, interviewees, and government officials, making it a contemporary problem for many female journalists worldwide (ABC International Development 2018; Barton and Storm 2014).

The severity of this problem is particularly reflected in the fact that respondents indicated sexual harassment had a negative impact on their well-being and life in general. Personal lives, in particular, suffered from the sexual harassment and intimidation, as did work performance. This aspect is worrying because it may lead journalists to be silenced or leave the workplace, showing that workplace harassment can have a lasting impact on job performance and cause psychological trauma (North 2012) and depression (McDonald and Charlesworth 2013).

While mechanisms for reporting sexual harassment do exist, many are reluctant to use them for fear of reprisal and victimization, motives that have also been reported in previous studies (McDonald and Charlesworth 2013; North 2012; North 2016). This hesitation is also reflected in the fact that a large proportion of our respondents had not previously spoken about their experiences of sexual harassment, which suggests a "muzzling effect" (Neuwirth et al. 2007) that makes them reluctant to share their experiences publicly. At the same time, our study has found that the percentage of those who report harassment is considerably higher than what was reported from around the world a decade ago (Barton and Storm 2014), but also broader Fijian data (Fiji Women's Rights Movement 2016). This is encouraging news which may point to a slight improvement in women's willingness to speak out. While they did not directly reference it, we suspect that the #metoo movement, which raised awareness of sexual harassment of women in the media globally, may have also encouraged at least some of our respondents to report such behavior. Overall, awareness of the problem of sexual harassment appears to be low, resulting in infrequent public allegations. In cases of reported sexual harassment and misconduct, the women we interviewed were rarely satisfied with management's response and mostly felt they were not sufficiently taken seriously.

Additionally, our respondents criticized the lack of safeguards against sexual harassment, calling them either non-existent or inadequate. There appears to be a deficiency in adequate education, as well as a reluctance to impose appropriate consequences on perpetrators. The lack of organizational support for safety practices and management support for establishing an effective reporting system to support targets of harassment and prevent sexual harassment is a problem in many countries, as previous studies have also shown (Onyeke 2010; Robie 2008; Valencia-Forrester, Backhaus, and Stewart 2020).

Conclusion

By and large, our study of the small Pacific Island nation of Fiji and its women journalists' experiences of sexual harassment confirms similar evidence from around the world, but also somewhat encouraging insights in terms of the frankness with which our respondents spoke with us, as well as the fact that nearly half reported instances of sexual harassment to management. Global data from a decade ago suggests this is a considerable increase, and perhaps the developments over recent years—including the #metoo movement—as well as the high level of awareness of sexual harassment policies available to our respondents, may be contributing to a climate that allows women journalists to become at least a little more empowered in such respects, even in patriarchal societies like Fiji. Yet, this silver lining should not take away from the key insight that sexual harassment continues to be a major problem in Fijian journalism. More than 80% of our respondents said they were sexually harassed, which is an extremely worryingly high number. As noted by previous work (North 2016), issues of power lie at the heart of this, with harassment typically committed in an abuse of such power. Fiji is a patriarchal society (Adinkrah 2001), and while women make up around half of the journalistic workforce, violence against them is still normalized by men. This demonstrates the need for addressing the problem of sexual harassment through wider, cultural shifts that recognize the size of the problem, and particularly its consequences for those who are impacted.

The stakes in addressing the problem are considerable, and go to the heart of press freedom and quality journalism. As our findings show, sexual harassment has a range of negative impacts, which first of all affect women's personal freedom to work, but as a result also the ways in which news is produced. As evident from your findings, women journalists may decide to self-censor their reporting for fear of reprisals, not cover certain topics anymore, or even leave the profession altogether. The negative impacts that our respondents experienced clearly have wider repercussions on the ways in which wider society is informed about news and current affairs.

We believe that, in particular, our dual methodological approach through a survey and in-depth interviews has illuminated the complex variety of different types of sexual harassment that threaten women journalists. Future studies might find that this approach can illuminate the situation of women journalists in relation to various forms of harassment to gain a deeper understanding. In particular, comparative studies would be highly valuable in order to further examine the relative importance of various societallevel determinants of incidents of sexual harassment and its consequences. While studies of sexual harassment have proliferated over recent years, we still have an incomplete understanding in this regard.

Acknowledgment

The authors are grateful to the Fiji Women's Rights Movement, Suva, Fiji, which provided funding for this study. We would also like to thank the anonymous reviewers and the journal editor for providing helpful feedback.

Disclosure Statement

No potential conflict of interest was reported by the author(s).



References

- ABC International Development. 2018. Papua New Guinea Women in the Media: Research Report. 23 February 2023. https://www.abc.net.au/abc-international-development/png-women-in-media/ 10469310
- Acquadro Maran, D., A. Varetto, and C. Civilotti. 2022. "Sexual Harassment in the Workplace: Consequences and Perceived Self-Efficacy in Women and men Witnesses and non-Witnesses." Behavioral Sciences 12 (9): 326. https://doi.org/10.3390/bs12090326.
- Adinkrah, M. 2001. "Patriarchal Family Ideology and Female Homicide Victimization in Fiji." Journal of Comparative Family Studies 32 (2): 283-301. https://doi.org/10.3138/jcfs.32.2.283.
- Australian Human Rights Commission. 2004. Executive Summary. 20 Years On: The Challenges Continue: Sexual Harassment in the Australian Workforce. 23 February 2023. https:// humanrights.gov.au/our-work/sexual-harassment-workplace-executive-summary.
- Ayhan, HÖ. 2011. "Non-probability Sampling Survey Methods." In International Encyclopedia of Statistical Science, edited by M. Lovric, 979–982. Wiesbaden: Springer.
- Baker, A., C. González de Bustamante, and J. Relly, eds. 2023. Reporting on Violence Against Women in the Global South in the #MeToo era. London: Palgrave/Springer.
- Baker, A., and U. Rodrigues. 2022. Reporting on Sexual Violence in the #MeToo era. London: Routledge. Barton, B., and H. Storm. 2014. Violence and Harassment Against Women in the News Media: A Global Picture. International Women's Foundation & International News Safety Institute.
- Blumell, L. E., D. Mulupi, and R. Arafat. 2023. "The Impact of Sexual Harassment on Job Satisfaction in Newsrooms." Journalism Practice, 1-20. https://doi.org/10.1080/17512786.2023.2227613.
- Boateng, K. J. A., and E. Lauk. 2021. "Proclivity of Sexual Harassment and Blame Attribution in Journalism." Experiential Narratives of Ghanaian Female Journalists. Observatorio (obs*) 15 (2): 157-173. https://doi.org/10.15847/obsOBS15220211776.
- Bourdieu, P. 1980. The Logic of Practice. Stanford: Stanford University Press.
- Brambila, J. A., and S. Hughes. 2019. "Violence Against Journalists." In The International Encyclopedia of Journalism Studies, edited by T. P. Vos, F. Hanusch, D. Dimitrakopoulou, M. Geertsema-Sligh, and A. Sehl, 1-9. Hoboken: Wiley. https://doi.org/10.1002/9781118841570.iejs0248.
- Byerly, C.M., and IWMF. (2011). Global Report on the Status of Women in the News Media. UNESCO. International Women's Media Foundation. 23 February 2023. https://www.iwmf.org/ourresearch/global-report/.
- Byerly, C. M., and K. A. McGraw. 2020. "Axes of Power: Examining Women's Access to Leadership Positions in the News Media." In Comparing Gender and Media Equality Across the Globe: A Cross-National Study of the Qualities, Causes, and Consequences of Gender Equality in and Through the News Media, edited by M. Djerf-Pierre, and M. Edström, 191-232. Gothenburg: Nordicom. https://doi.org/10.48335/9789188855329-5.
- Carlson, G. 2017. Be Fierce: Stop Harassment and Take Your Power Back. London: Hachette UK.
- Carlsson, U., and R. Pöyhtäri. 2017. The Assault on Journalism: Building Knowledge to Protect Freedom of Expression. Nordicom.
- Chen, G. M., P. Pain, V. Y. Chen, M. Mekelburg, N. Springer, and F. Troger. 2020. "You Really Have to Have a Thick Skin': A Cross-Cultural Perspective on how Online Harassment Influences Female Journalists." Journalism 21 (7): 877-895. https://doi.org/10.1177/1464884918768500.
- Cottle, S., R. Sambrook, and N. Mosdell. 2016. Reporting Dangerously: Journalist Killings, Intimidation and Security. London: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Eddy, K., Ross Arguedas, A., Mukherjee, M., Nielsen, R. K. (2022). Women and Leadership in the News Media 2023: Evidence from 12 Markets. Oxford: Reuters Institute for the Study of Journalism.
- Ellsberg, M., C. Bradley, A. Egan, and A. Haddad. 2008. Violence Against Women in Melanesia and East Timor: Building on Global and Regional Promising Approaches. Aus AID. 24 February 2023. https:// www.dfat.gov.au/about-us/publications/Pages/violence-against-women-in-melanesia-and-easttimor-building-on-global-and-regional-promising-approaches.
- Everbach, T. 2018. "I Realized it was About Them ... not me": Women Sports Journalists and Harassment." In Mediating Misogyny, edited by J. R. Vickery, and T. Everbach, 131–149. Cham: Palgrave Macmillan.



- Fiji Women's Rights Movement. 2016. Research Presentation: Sexual Harassment of Women in the Workplace in Fiji 2016 Follow Up Study. 23 February 2023. http://www.fwrm.org.fj/images/fwrm2017/publications/analysis/FWRM-Public-Copy-MG-050916.pdf.
- Gruber, J. E. 1992. "A Typology of Personal and Environmental Sexual Harassment: Research and Policy Implications for the 1990s." Sex Roles 26: 447–464. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF00289868.
- Hanitzsch, T., F. Hanusch, J. Ramaprasad, and A. S. De Beer. 2019. *Worlds of Journalism: Journalistic Cultures Around the Globe*. New York: Columbia University Press.
- Hardin, M., and S. Shain. 2005. "Female Sports Journalists: Are we There yet? 'No'." *Newspaper Research Journal* 26 (4): 22–35. https://doi.org/10.1177/073953290502600403.
- Harris, J., N. Mosdell, and J. Griffiths. 2020. "Gender, Risk and Journalism." In *The Future of Journalism: Risks, Threats and Opportunities*, edited by S. Allan, C. Carter, S. Cushion, L. Dencik, I. Garcia-Blanco, J. Harris, R. Sambrook, K. Wahl-Jorgensen, and A. Williams, 239–253. London: Routledge.
- Haussegger, V. 2005. Wonder Woman: The Myth of "Having It All". Allen and Unwin.
- Heard, E., L. Fitzgerald, M. Whittaker, S. Va'ai, and A. Mutch. 2020. "Exploring Intimate Partner Violence in Polynesia: A Scoping Review." *Trauma, Violence, & Abuse* 21 (4): 769–778. https://doi.org/10.1177/1524838018795504.
- Hersch, J. 2015. Sexual Harassment in the Workplace. Institute for the Study of Labor (IZA).
- Hughes, S., and M. Márquez-Ramírez. 2017. "How Unsafe Contexts and Overlapping Risks Influence Journalism Practice: Evidence from a Survey of Mexican Journalists." In *The Assault on Journalism: Building Knowledge to Protect Freedom of Expression*, edited by U. Carlsson, and R. Pöyhtäri, 303–315. Gothenburg: Nordicom.
- International Federation of Journalists. 2015. *Fijian Journalist and Women's Rights Advocate Killed at Home*. 6 March 2023. https://www.ifj.org/fr/salle-de-presse/nouvelles/detail/category/press-releases/article/fijian-journalist-and-womens-rights-advocate-killed-at-home.html.
- International Labour Organisation. 2019. *C190 Violence and Harassment Convention, 2019 (No. 190)*. 23 February 2023. https://www.ilo.org/dyn/normlex/en/f?p=NORMLEXPUB:12100:0::NO:: P12100 ILO CODE:C190.
- Jamil, S. 2020. "Suffering in Silence: The Resilience of Pakistan's Female Journalists to Combat Sexual Harassment, Threats and Discrimination." *Journalism Practice* 14 (2): 150–170. https://doi.org/10. 1080/17512786.2020.1725599.
- Jamil, S. 2023. "The Growing Norm of Sexual Harassment in Pakistan's Mainstream and Ethnic News Media." *Media Asia*, 1–21.
- Kelly, L. 2013. Surviving Sexual Violence. Cambridge: Wiley.
- Klaus, E., and M. Lünenborg. 2013. "Zwischen (Post-) Feminismus und Antifeminismus. Reflexionen zu Gegenwärtigen Geschlechterdiskursen in den Medien." GENDER–Zeitschrift für Geschlecht, Kultur und Gesellschaft 5 (2): 15–16.
- Koirala, S. 2020. "Female Journalists' Experience of Online Harassment: A Case Study of Nepal." *Media and Communication* 8 (1): 47–56. https://doi.org/10.17645/mac.v8i1.2541.
- Larsen, A. G., I. Fadnes, and R. Krøvel. 2021. Journalist Safety and Self-Censorship. London: Routledge. Layton, S. 1992. The Contemporary Pacific Islands Press. St. Lucia: Department of Journalism, University of Queensland.
- Leaver, K. 2014, May 20. If a Woman is 'Okay' With It, Is it Still Sexual Harassment? Mamamia. 23 February 2023. http://www.mamamia.com.au/news/fitzy-and-wippa-apology/.
- Lewis, S. C., R. Zamith, and M. Coddington. 2020. "Online Harassment and its Implications for the Journalist–Audience Relationship." *Digital Journalism* 8 (8): 1047–1067. https://doi.org/10.1080/21670811.2020.1811743.
- Lorenz, Taylor. 2023. "These Women Journalists Were Doing Their Jobs. That Made Them Targets." Washington Post, February 14. https://www.washingtonpost.com/investigations/2023/02/14/women-journalists-global-violence/.
- McDonald, P., and S. Charlesworth. 2013. "Framing Sexual Harassment Through Media Representations." Women's Studies International Forum 37: 95–103. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.wsif.2012.11.003.
- McLaughlin, H., C. Uggen, and A. Blackstone. 2012. "Sexual Harassment, Workplace Authority, and the Paradox of Power." *American Sociological Review* 77 (4): 625–647. https://doi.org/10.1177/0003122412451728.



- MEAA, & IFJ (Media, Entertainment and Arts Alliance & International Federation of Journalists). 1996. Women in the Media in Asia: Participation and Portrayal. Media: Entertainment and Arts Alliance.
- Miller, K. C. 2021. "Hostility Toward the Press: A Synthesis of Terms, Research, and Future Directions in Examining Harassment of Journalists." *Digital Journalism* 11 (7): 1–20. https://doi.org/10.1080/21670811.2021.1991824.
- Miller, K. C., and S. C. Lewis. 2022. "Journalists, Harassment, and Emotional Labor: The Case of Women in on-air Roles at US Local Television Stations." *Journalism* 23 (1): 79–97. https://doi.org/10.1177/1464884919899016.
- Mitchell, E., and L. R. Bennett. 2020. "Young Women's Perceptions and Experiences of Sexual Risk in Suva, Fiji." *Culture, Health & Sexuality* 22 (5): 504–519. https://doi.org/10.1080/13691058.2019. 1614669.
- Møller Hartley, J., and T. Askanius. 2021. "Activist-journalism and the Norm of Objectivity: Role Performance in the Reporting of the# MeToo Movement in Denmark and Sweden." *Journalism Practice* 15 (6): 860–877. https://doi.org/10.1080/17512786.2020.1805792.
- Neuwirth, K., E. Frederick, and C. Mayo. 2007. "The Spiral of Silence and Fear of Isolation." *Journal of Communication* 57 (3): 450–468. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1460-2466.2007.00352.x.
- North, L. 2009. The Gendered Newsroom: How Journalists Experience the Changing World of Media. New York: Hampton Press.
- North, L. 2012. "Blokey' Newsrooms Still a Battleground for Female Journalists." *Australian Journalism Review* 34 (2): 57–70.
- North, L. 2016. "Damaging and Daunting: Female Journalists' Experiences of Sexual Harassment in the Newsroom." *Feminist Media Studies* 16 (3): 495–510. https://doi.org/10.1080/14680777.2015. 1105275.
- Olsen, L. 2021. Code of Silence: Sexual Misconduct by Federal Judges, the Secret System That Protects Them, and the Women who Blew the Whistle. Boston: Random House.
- Onyeke, D. 2010. "Real men Don't hit Women: The Virtue of Respect as a Strategy for Reducing Gender-Based Violence in Papua New Guinea." Contemporary PNG Studies 13 (1): 1–16.
- Pease, B., and J. C. Velazquez. 1993. "Talking to Men in the Workplace About Sexual Assault Against Women." In *Without Consent: Confronting Adult Sexual Violence*, edited by P. Weise Easteal, 341–347. Canberra: Australian Institute of Criminology.
- Posetti, J., N. Shabbir, D. Maynard, K. Bontcheva, and N. Aboulez. 2021. *The Chilling: Global Trends in Online Violence Against Women Journalists*. New York: United Nations International Children's Emergency Fund (UNICEF).
- Rego, R. 2018. "Changing Forms and Platforms of Misogyny: Sexual Harassment of Women Journalists on Twitter." *Media Watch* 9 (3): 472–485. https://doi.org/10.15655/mw_2018_v9i3_49480.
- Robie, D. 2008. "Frontline Reporting, Ethos and Perception: Media Challenges in the South Pacific." *Asia Pacific Viewpoint* 49 (2): 213–227. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-8373.2008.00371.x.
- Robinson, G. J. 2005. *Gender, Journalism and Equity: Canadian, US, and European Perspectives*. New York: Hampton Press.
- Ross, K. 2014. "Women in Media Industries in Europe: What's Wrong with This Picture?" Feminist Media Studies 14 (2): 326–330. https://doi.org/10.1080/14680777.2014.909139.
- Ross, K., and C. Carter. 2011. "Women and News: A Long and Winding Road." *Media, Culture, Society* 33 (8): 1148–1165. https://doi.org/10.1177/0163443711418272.
- Schoch, L. 2013. "I LOVE TO PLAY THE BIMBO SOMETIMES WITH ATHLETES". The Role of Professional Interactions Between Female Sports Journalists and Their Male Sources in the Production of Sports Reports." *Journalism Practice* 7 (1): 96–111. https://doi.org/10.1080/17512786.2012.701922.
- Scholl, A. 2008. "Diskriminierte Differenz." In *Paradoxien des Geschlechterverhältnisses im Journalismus*, edited by B. Pörksen, W. Loosen, and A. Scholl, 209–231. Wiesbaden: VS Verlag für Sozialwissenschaften.
- Singh, S. 2020. "Pacific Islanders' Talanoa Values and Public Support Point the Way Forward." In *The Routledge Companion to Local Media and Journalism*, edited by A. Gulyas, and D. Baines, 468–476. London: Routledge.



- Singh, S. B. 2021. "A Year in the Life of Fiji's Beleaguered National News Media: Insights from the 2016 State of the Media Report and Some Potential Implications of 'Development Journalism'." *Journalism* 22 (2): 553–570. https://doi.org/10.1177/1464884918774309.
- Singh, S. B., and F. Hanusch. 2021. "SPECIAL REPORT: Watchdogs Under Pressure: Pacific Islands Journalists' Demographic Profiles and Professional Views." *Pacific Journalism Review: Te Koakoa* 27 (1&2): 132–149. https://doi.org/10.24135/pjr.v27i1and2.1164.
- Sreedharan, C., E. Thorsen, and A. Gouthi. 2020. "Time's Up. Or Is It? Journalists' Perceptions of Sexual Violence and Newsroom Changes After# MeTooIndia." *Journalism Practice* 14 (2): 132–149. https://doi.org/10.1080/17512786.2019.1682943.
- Strang, E., Z. D. Peterson, Y. Hill, and J. R. Heiman. 2013. "Discrepant Responding Across Self-Report Measures of Men's Coercive and Aggressive Sexual Strategies." *The Journal of Sex Research* 50 (5): 458–469. https://doi.org/10.1080/00224499.2011.646393.
- Tagicakibau, E. 2018. Gender and Militarization in Fiji, The University of Auckland. https://researchspace.auckland.ac.nz/handle/2292/47561, Accessed via https://www.toksavepacificgender.net/research-paper/gender-and-militarization-in-fiji/.
- Thornton, M. 2002. "Sexual Harassment Losing Sight of Sex Discrimination." *Melbourne University Law Review* 26: 422–444.
- Till, F. J. 1980. Sexual Harassment: A Report on the Sexual Harassment of Students. Urbana-Champaign: National Advisory Council on Women's Educational Program.
- Toscano, N. 2014, August 13. Sexual Harassment Ruling 'A Warning for Employers.' *The Age*. 23 February 2023. http://www.theage.com.au/victoria/sexual-harassment-ruling-a-warning-foremployers-20140812-1039qy.html.
- Trioli, V. 1996. Generation F: Sex, Power and the Young Feminist. Port Melbourne: Minerva.
- Valencia-Forrester, F., B. Backhaus, and H. Stewart. 2020. "In Her Own Words: Melanesian Women in Media." *Pacific Journalism Review* 26 (1): 63–74. https://doi.org/10.24135/pjr.v26i1.1104.
- Van Zoonen, L. 1998. "One of the Girls? The Changing Gender of Journalism." In *News, Gender and Power*, edited by C. Carter, G. Branston, and S. Allan, 33–46. London: Routledge.
- Waisbord, S. 2020. "Mob Censorship: Online Harassment of US." *Journalists in Times of Digital Hate and Populism. Digital Journalism* 8 (8): 1030–1046. https://doi.org/10.1080/21670811.2020. 1818111.
- Walsh-Childers, K., J. Chance, and K. Herzog. 1996. "Sexual Harassment of Women Journalists." *Journalism and Mass Communication Quarterly* 73 (3): 559–581. https://doi.org/10.1177/107769909607300305.
- Weish, U. 2003. Konkurrenz in Kommunikationsberufen. Kooperationsstrukturen und Wettbewerbsmuster im österreichischen Journalismus. Wiesbaden: Deutscher Universitätsverlag.
- Zhong, L. R., M. R. Kebbell, and J. L. Webster. 2020. "An Exploratory Study of Technology-Facilitated Sexual Violence in Online Romantic Interactions: Can the Internet's Toxic Disinhibition Exacerbate Sexual Aggression?" Computers in Human Behavior 108: 106314. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chb. 2020.106314.
- Zimmer-Tamakoshi, L. 2012. "Troubled Masculinities and Gender Violence in Melanesia." In *Engendering Violence in Papua New Guinea*, edited by M. Jolly, and C. Steward, 73–106. Canberra: ANU Press.